## **BREVE NOTES**



Newsletter Southeast Chapter Music Library Association

No. 71 April 2004

## An Interview With Robert Curtis

### Neil Hughes, University of Georgia

EMLA is about to lose (at least in the active, day-to-day sense) a stalwart supporter and a dear friend and colleague. Robert Curtis (Head, Maxwell Music Library, Tulane University) is leaving Tulane later this year in order to devote his time and energies to his family. Robert has taught and served Tulane's community of music users for eighteen years. Prior to that he worked at Sam Houston State University, serving in the library in both professional and paraprofessional capacities and also teaching in the music department. Robert's Ph.D. in musicology is from the University of Texas at Austin, as is his library degree. The following interview occurred in March of this year.

A preliminary nota bene from Robert: When Neil called me and started talking about a written interview for Breve Notes, I quickly broke him off and asked why on earth anyone would want to read what I think about things. When I learned what the questions were like, I said that these questions weren't for me, they were for every music librarian as we all grapple with what we are and what we do. I worried that although Neil's questions are excellent topics of discussion, my answers standing alone might 1) be construed as "the one, right answer," or 2) they might sound like a preacher or (worse) a parent. I told Neil that what was truly needed was that all readers formulate their own answers and have the willingness to share those thoughts and feelings in their lives. I then finally agreed that if readers understood and reacted to the interviewer's questions in this context, I was willing to start the ball rolling with my own responses.

**Neil Hughes:** Robert, can you always draw a clear distinction in your mind between what you feel are your most *important* contributions to music librarianship and what your most *enjoyable* experiences have been in the profession? Because it seems to many of us in SEMLA that you are someone who has truly enjoyed his years in this profession, whatever frustrations and annoyances you may have encountered along the way.

Robert Curtis: Is that a thought-provoking question or what? If it's true that one of our greatest sources of pleasure is in giving, then can we separate "important" from "enjoyable"? To me—and this is true over eighteen years—SEMLA members are incredibly giving people, sometimes in big ways, but equally important, sometimes with just a word, a smile. Is this the impression of other members who have been around a few years? Of new members? Surely it is not by chance that SEMLA combines wonderful and productive professional actions—in our libraries, with SEMLA, and with MLA—with being a shamelessly fun-loving, let's-have-a-good-time chapter.

As for contributions, people already know what I've done, and it's far more important that each of us takes a moment to think about—to remember—his/her own contributions and, especially, the contributions of others. Contributions are gifts. Gifts to the goals and causes of our profession, but also gifts to each other.

**NH:** Who are some of the people who have had the greatest influence on your views on what a "good music library" should offer our patrons? I suppose I'm really also asking you here who may have most influenced you to develop your own personal style as a music librarian, and also how you might describe that

Continued on page 4

<u>Contents</u>
From the Chair
Individual Members 5
Institutional Members
Member News
2004 Election: Call for Nominations
2004 Meeting: Call for Papers

#### **SEMLA**

## Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association

#### **Executive Board**

DIANE STEINHAUS, *Chair*University of North Carolina–Chapel Hill

SARAH DORSEY, *Past Chair* University of North Carolina–Greensboro

DAVID HURSH, Secretary/Treasurer East Carolina University

LAUREL WHISLER, Member-at-Large, 2002-2004 Furman University

LENNY BERTRAND, Member-at-Large, 2003-2005 Tulane University

#### Archivist

LEE RICHARDSON University of North Florida

Newsletter Editor ALAN RINGWOOD University of South Carolina

Web Site Editor LYNN JACOBSON Jacksonville Public Library



The Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association, Inc. (SEMLA), is a non-stock, non-profit organization dedicated to promoting the establishment, use, and growth of music libraries and collections of music materials in the Southeast. It encourages communication and cooperation with libraries and music collections not affiliated with the Music Library Association to determine how the Chapter may be of assistance to the individual library. SEMLA provides a forum for the exchange of ideas regarding all aspects of work with music materials as well as initiating and encouraging activities to improve the organization, administration, holdings, and public services of such libraries and collections. The region covered by the Chapter includes the states of Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee, and Puerto Rico.

#### **Membership Information**

Membership in SEMLA is available at three levels: Personal (\$5.00 U.S.), Institutional (\$5.00 U.S.), and Student (\$2.00 U.S.). An application for membership appears on the back page of this newsletter. Make checks payable to the Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association. Send membership applications, renewals, dues, and corrections and updates to:

David Hursh Music Library Fletcher Music Center East Carolina University Greenville, NC 27858-4353

#### **SEMLA Web Site**

Lynn Jacobson, Web Editor http://jpl.coj.net/semla/index/html

#### Breve Notes (Newsletter) Alan Ringwood, Editor

*Breve Notes* is published electronically three times a year: January, April, and August. Subscription is free with membership in SEMLA. Send submissions to:

Alan Ringwood Music Library School of Music University of South Carolina 813 Assembly Street Columbia, SC 29208 Fax: 803-777-6508 Arringwo@gwm.sc.edu

#### SEMLA-L

To subscribe, send a message to **LISTSERV@LISTSERV.UGA.EDU** and type only the following in the body of the message:

SUBSCRIBE SEMLA-L Your first name Your last name (substitute your name)

You will receive a confirmation message from the list.

## From the Chair

#### Diane Steinhaus

University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

A little Madness in the Spring Is wholesome even for the King.

Who knew that Emily Dickinson was a college basketball fan?! But we won't go there. I write to you between doses of antihistamine as Spring begins to take a firm hold on our area of the globe. This annual ritual of unfolding freshness and color never ceases to amaze me and, like any other self-respecting transplant, reminds me why I call the Southeast home. Okay, so we'll be sweating in the heat and humidity soon enough (although you deep South folks no doubt have a head start on that!).

True to form, our interim chapter meeting at the MLA meeting in Crystal City, Virginia this past February was another splendid combination of constructive discussion and good humor (even though Sarah forgot to bring the beer). We welcomed two new members—Shannon Watson (Jacksonville Public Library) and **John Leslie** (University of Mississippi)—and seven first-time attendees—Tsukasa Cherkaoui (Lynn University), Michelle Cronquist (University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill), David Guion (University of North Carolina-Greensboro), Eric Harbeson (Florida State University), **Greg Johnson** (University of Mississippi Blues Archive), Catherine Pellegrino (University of North Carolina— Chapel Hill), and Jaroslaw Szurek (Sanford University). We also had the honor of bidding farewell to our dear colleague Robert **Curtis,** soon to retire from Tulane University. Elsewhere in this issue you will find a delightful interview between Robert and our intrepid "reporter," Neil Hughes (University of Georgia). If you would like to join your colleagues in honoring Robert's decades of contributions to our chapter and national organization, please send your donation—for any MLA fund—designated "in honor of Robert Curtis," to MLA's administrative office:

c/o A-R Editions 8551 Research Way Suite 180, Middleton, WI 53562

Much of our interim meeting was spent on discussions of SEMLA's role as Local Arrangement hosts for the 2006 national meeting in Memphis and MLA's 75th anniversary. Our own Roberta Ford (Columbus State University) chairs the Ad Hoc Committee on MLA's 75th Anniversary, which includes fellow SEMLAnians Neil Hughes and Laurel Whisler (Furman University), and as ex-officio members, Local Arrangements Chair, Anna Neal (University of Memphis), and Program Chair, Lois Kuyper-Rushing (Louisiana State University). They have been working since the Fall on ideas to make our 75th unforgettable. As you know, the MLA board has approved the Committee's recommendation to commission an orchestral piece to be premiered by the Memphis Symphony Orchestra at the 2006 meeting. Out of concern over the fundraising burden the cost of the commission could put on the LAC, the MLA board initially set a fundraising cap of \$7500. The chapter's enthusiasm for sponsoring this effort and our confidence in being able to raise \$10,000, half of the projected \$20,000 cost for an eight-minute orchestral work by a prominent composer, were conveyed by Laurel to the board after our meeting. The board subsequently voted to remove the original cap. Phil Vandermeer (University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill) has been appointed from both SEMLA and MLA to join Don Roberts and two representatives from the Memphis Symphony Orchestra on the commissioning committee. They are coordinating their efforts with the 75th anniversary committee. Fundraising plans for the commission and any other activities we might want to sponsor as the LAC in 2006 are already underway. Laurel Whisler, with the assistance of **Lynn Jacobson** (Jacksonville Public Library) and Phil Vandermeer, is spearheading the chapter's efforts you will be hearing from her soon!

But before Memphis we have next Fall at Emory University in Atlanta to look forward to! Below you'll find some preliminary information about our next chapter meeting, to be hosted by **Joyce Clinkscales** (Emory University) and Company. Please mark your calendars for October 7-9, 2004, and contact Program Chair **Lenny Bertrand** (Tulane University; lennyb@tulane.edu) if you would like to present a paper at the meeting.

I wish y'all a wonderful Spring!

#### 4 Breve Notes

#### Interview

Continued from page 1

personal professional style. (These people needn't be music librarians themselves—they could be favorite patrons who have offered helpful advice or personal insights over the years, a favorite professor from your undergrad. days, etc.)

**RC:** I don't want to name names in response to this or any question. There are so many people who have profoundly influenced me, and if we were just talking I'd probably throw out some names, but it doesn't seem right to name a few in print and leave others out. I hope that isn't misinterpreted, for I do believe it essential that everyone keeps alive the memories of mentors and exemplars. I mean, why do we remember someone so profoundly and with such feelings of gratitude at their death, but not think enough about what they give us while they are alive?

As for describing a personal professional style, I'm not sure I even like the idea of having a style! And I'm certain that my staff would roll their eyes at the notion of my being stylistic. A modus operandi, perhaps, or still better, how we all stumble through library quagmires hoping to keep our sanity! Aside from attention to the quality of work on whatever I'm doing, I think the essential factor is the quality of our dealings with others, be they colleagues or library users. I've been blessed with having three wonderful staff who have been with me for all (in one case almost all) of my eighteen years at Tulane. So I've had the luxury of having an efficient and rewarding teamwork environment that applies to all aspects of our work, including dealing with library users. Everyone's ongoing challenge is to drop fixed notions of how something or someone is supposed to be and instead find ways for positive dealings and interactions. For just being in the moment and not in what we think that moment is supposed to be like. Easy to say!

**NH:** Continuing the thread of the previous question, what then should a "good music *librarian*" offer to patrons?

**RC:** A standard answer might be, "to give library users what they need when they need it." But we all know that it goes far beyond that. Do we also offer an environment and personal contact that results in patrons wanting to come back? Are we not in essence selling our product? Do we understand and believe in the importance of that product deeply enough to allow positive and constructive patron interactions to happen?

NH: What key advice might you offer to a new member of our profession as s/he strikes out in that first job, hovering somewhat nervously (but not too far from the punch bowl) at that first-ever SEMLA or MLA opening reception? And I'm not just asking what you might say to people with the M.L.S. degree or archival certification, because I know you have long been one of our strongest advocates for greater recognition of and institutional support for paraprofessional music library staff.



Left to right: MLA President Laura Dankner, Robert Curtis, and SEMLA Chair Diane Steinhaus at the interim meeting in Washington DC.

**RC:** Be conscious of the vital, giving service that music librarianship is. Know yourself and go after what you truly want—for music librarianship, but also for yourself.

NH: You served on the MLA Board as Member-at-Large during the worst of the Association's financial and management crises of the late 1990s, and you and I have talked a good deal about those dark days. We all remain grateful to you for the important part you played in guiding us through those awful times, but the impression I have is that not only you but all the other members of those MLA Boards in question came away from it very much humbled by what you each saw exposed in one another. Without going into inappropriate detail, can you affirm or perhaps modify this impression that I have, and perhaps share a little with us about how that experience affected you?

RC: I'll answer this in more detail because I feel that it's important that people understand some things. Those two years were very difficult for everyone on the Board. No fun. The lightning struck at my first Board meeting, and the issue dominated through my last meeting and extended beyond. The experience was humbling because of our shocking realization of how vulnerable MLA was. Like the effect of 9/11, this came out of the blue. It wasn't just the loss of money, but also the sudden situation where MLA, an association with over eight hundred members, suddenly had no business office and no obvious guidelines on what should be done. It was also personally humbling for me because of the wonderful courage, strength, and determination shown by every single Board member.

Regarding how the experience affected me, and aside from grappling with the situation itself, there was disappointment in all of us that "onward and upward" had been replaced with "how can we even tread water?" Just starting at the point of my first meeting,

# Music Library Association—Southeast Chapter Directory of Members 2004-2005

#### **Individual Members**

#### Adkins, Mary Rose

Winthrop University Phone: (803) 323-2234

E-mail: adkinsm@winthrop.edu

Dacus Library Winthrop University Rock Hill, SC 29733

#### Barrios, Rosario

Loyola University Phone: (504) 865-2774 E-mail: barrios@loyno.edu

147 Westpark Ct.

New Orleans, LA 70114

#### Bauer, Debbie

Phone: (803) 782-8354

E-mail: Debbie.Bauer@us.army.mil

Apt. 403-E

2000 N. Beltline Blvd. Columbia, SC 29204

#### Bavne, Pauline S.

University of Tennessee-Knoxville

Phone: (423) 974-3474 Fax: (423) 974-0564 E-mail: pbayne@utk.edu 7209 Stockton Drive Knoxville, TN 37909

#### Beasley, Brenda Gale

Center for Popular Music, Middle Tennesse State University

Phone: (615) 898-5512 Fax: (615) 898-5829

E-mail: bbeasley@mtsu.edu Center for Popular Music

Box 41

Middle Tennessee State University

Murfreesboro, TN 37132

#### Behm, Kaylene

University of Southern Mississippi

Phone: (601) 266-4251 Fax: (601) 266-6033

E-mail: kaylene.behm@usm.edu

107 Hillendale Dr. Hattiesburg, MS 39402

#### Benze, Chervl

Meredith College Phone: (919) 760-8396 E-mail: benzec@meredith.edu Music Library Meredith College 3800 Hillsborough St. Raleigh, NC 27607

#### Bertram, Stephen

Loyola University Phone: (504) 864-7843 Fax: (504) 864-7842

E-mail: bertram@loyno.edu

5611 Carlisle Ct.

New Orleans, LA 70131-7207

#### Bertrand, Darlene

Tulane University Phone: (504) 237-3206 Fax: (504) 837-1679

E-mail: Dbertrand@kw.com

125 Jules Ave. Jefferson, LA 70121

#### Bertrand, Leonard

Tulane University Phone: (504) 862-8644 Fax: (504) 862-8969 E-mail: lennyb@tulane.edu Maxwell Music Library Tulane University 7001 Freret St. New Orleans, LA 70118-5682

#### Bonnard, Michael J.

Brewton-Parker College Phone: (912) 583-3232 Fax: (912) 583-3236

E-mail: mbonnard@bpc.edu

#### Botts, Laura

Georgia State University Phone: (404) 651-3902 Fax: (404) 651-4314

E-mail: liblmb@langate.gsu.edu

1785 Montpelier Rd. Forsyth, GA 31029

#### Breve Notes 6

#### Boye, Gary R.

Appalachian State University

Phone: (828) 295-6260 Fax: (828) 262-3889

E-mail: boyegr@appstate.edu

7748 Globe Rd. Lenoir, NC 28645

#### Bukoff, Ronald N.

Centenary College Phone: (318) 869-5247

E-mail: rbukoff@centenary.edu

3409 Reily Ln.

Shreveport, LA 71105-2215

#### Bushnell, Peter S.

University of Florida Phone: (352) 392-0351 Fax: (352) 392-4788

E-mail: petbush@mail.uflib.ufl.edu

620 NW 34th Ave. Gainesville, FL 32607

#### Clark, Dan O.

Florida State University Phone: (850) 644-3999 Fax: (850) 644-3982

E-mail: doclark@mailer.fsu.edu

FSU Music Library 132 N. Copeland St.

Tallahassee, FL 32306-1180

#### Clark, Dennis T.

Vanderbilt University Phone: (615) 322-7695 Fax: (615) 343-0050

E-mail: clark@library.vanderbilt.edu Anne Potter Wilson Music Library

Blair School of Music Vanderbilt University 2400 Blakemore Ave. Nashville, TN 37212

#### Clinkscales, Joyce

Emory University Phone: (404) 727-1066 Fax: (404) 727-2257

E-mail: LIBJM01@EMORY.EDU

7 Lakeshore Plaza

Avondale Estates, GA 30002-1463

#### Cornwell, Robena Eng

University of Florida Phone: (352) 392-6678 Fax: (352) 846-2748

E-mail: robcorn@mail.uflib.ufl.edu

3330 NW 69th St.

Gainesville, FL 32606-5753

#### Coscarelli, William F.

University of Georgia Phone: (706) 542-0807 Fax: (706) 542-4144

E-mail: WFCMUSIC@LIBRIS.LIBS.UGA.EDU

P.O. BOX 2551

Athens, GA 30612-0551

#### Cronquist, Michelle

University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

Phone: (919) 932-6660

E-mail: cronquim@email.unc.edu

Apt. D-12

404 Jones Ferry Rd. Carrboro, NC 27510

#### Curtis, Robert

Tulane University Phone: (504) 862-8645 Fax: (504) 865-6773

E-mail: rcurtis@mailhost.tcs.tulane.edu

Maxwell Music Library Tulane University

New Orleans, LA 70118-5682

#### Dain, Betsy S.

National Humanities Center Phone: (919) 549-0668 Fax: (919) 549-9001

E-mail: esdain@unity.ncsu.edu National Humanities Center

P.O. Box 12256 7 Alexander Dr.

Research Triangle Park, NC 27709-2256

#### Dankner, Laura R.

Loyola University (Associate Professor-Emerita)

Phone: (504) 865-2367 Fax: (504) 837-7945

E-mail: dankner@loyno.edu

708 Hesper Ave. Metairie, LA 70005

#### Davis, Angela S.

East Carolina University Phone: (252) 328-1238 Fax: (252) 328-1243

E-mail: davisan@mail.ecu.edu

G-1

1005 Spring Forest Rd. Greenville, NC 27834

#### Dawsey, Joseph

Brenau University Phone: (706) 542-1554

E-mail: jdawsey1@hotmail.com

111 Pheasant Run Bogart, GA 30622

#### Dennis, Pamela R.

Lambuth University Phone: (731) 425-3479 Fax: (731) 425-3200

E-mail: dennis@lambuth.edu

30 Tannehill Cove Jackson, TN 38305

#### Dorsey, Sarah

University of North Carolina-Greensboro

Phone: (336) 334-5771 Fax: (336) 334-5497

E-mail: sarah\_dorsey@uncg.edu

Apt. A

320 S. Mendenhall St. Greensboro, NC 27403-2543

#### Dougan, Kirstin

**Duke University** 

E-mail: kirstin.dougan@duke.edu

#### Downey, Gwendolyn B.

University of Southern Mississippi

Phone: (601) 266-5308 Fax: (601) 266-6033

E-mail: Gwendolyn.Downey@usm.edu

Box 5053

Univ. of Southern Mississippi Hattiesburg, MS 39406

#### Druesedow, John E.

Duke University Phone: (919) 668-5952 Fax: (919) 684-6556

E-mail: john.druesedow@duke.edu

2318 Caroline Dr. Durham, NC 27705

#### Dubnjakovic, Ana.

Phone: (504) 461-3086 E-mail: adubnj1@lsu.edu 4117 E. Louisiana State Dr. Kenner, LA 70065

#### **Durman, Chris**

University of Tennessee-Knoxville

Phone: (865) 974-3474 Fax: (865) 974-0564 E-mail: cdurman@utk.edu 1903 Lakeview Ave. Jefferson City, TN 37760

#### Eskew, Harry

New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary (Retired)

Phone: (478) 750-9968 E-mail: harryeskew@cox.net 3G

347 College St. Macon, GA 31201

#### Fawver, Darlene E.

Converse College Phone: (864) 596-9025 Fax: (864) 596-9075

E-mail: darlene.fawver@converse.edu

57 Sundown Dr. Spartanburg, SC 29302

#### Finks, Jean P.

Stetson University Phone: (904) 822-8958 E-mail: jfinks@stetson.edu Stetson University Unit 8399 421 N. Woodlawn Blvd.

#### Ford, Roberta Chodacki

DeLand, FL 32720-3778

Columbus State University Phone: (706) 641-5047 Fax: (706) 649-7261 E-mail: ford\_roberta@colstate.edu 177 Lake Cove Approach Newnan, GA 30265

#### Garrett, Stuart

Phone: (865) 688-5694 E-mail: sgar31@bellsouth.net 1100 Buckthorn Dr. Knoxville, TN 37912

#### Gick, Catherine C.

Vanderbilt University. Phone: (615) 322-6614 Fax: (615) 343-0050

E-mail: gick@library.vanderbilt.edu

Blair School of Music 2400 Blakemore Ave. Nashville, TN 37212

#### Gmeiner, Timothy J.

Belmont University Phone: (615) 460-5495 Fax: (615) 460-6095

E-mail: gmeinert@mail.belmont.edu

Belmont University 3024 Brightwood Ave. Nashville, TN 37212

#### Golden, Richard

Emory University Phone: (404) 727-2693 Fax: (404) 727-0053 E-mail: librg@emory.edu #2501

2191 Rockbridge Rd.

Stone Mountain, GA 30087

#### Guion, David

University of North Carolina-Greensboro

Phone: (336) 334-5781

E-mail: david\_guion@uncg.edu

Jackson Library UNC Greensboro PO Box 26175

Greensboro, NC 27402-6175

#### Hakeem, Rashidah Z.

University of Mississippi Phone: (662) 915-7929 Fax: (662) 915-7477

E-mail: rzhakeem@olemiss.edu

P.O. Box 6928

University, MS 38677

#### Hansen, Alicia S.

Loyola University. Phone: (504) 864-7118 E-mail: ahansen@loyno.edu P.O. Box 19941 Loyola University New Orleans, LA 70179

#### Hardin, W. Dan

Florida International University

Phone: (305) 348-6582 Fax: (305) 348-3010 E-mail: hardind@fiu.edu

Florida International University Library

University Park Miami, FL 33199

#### Harp, Jo Alice K.

Green Pond Library Phone: (205) 938-3573 Fax: (205) 938-0008

E-mail: rattlesnakexx@hotmail.com

11397 Apple Valley Rd. McCalla, AL 35111

#### Hodges, Richard A.

Phone: (225) 756-0450 E-mail: hodgesrich@aol.com

Apt. 1817

13675 Coursey Blvd. Baton Rouge, LA 70817

#### Hudson, Dale L.

Florida State University (Retired)

Phone: (601) 296-2380

E-mail: hudsondlh901@aol.com

901 Windsor Dr.

Hattiesburg, MS 39402

#### Hughes, Neil R.

University of Georgia Phone: (706) 542-1554 Fax: (706) 542-4144

E-mail: NHUGHES@UGA.EDU

231 Stonybrook Cir. Athens, GA 30605

#### Hursh, David W.

East Carolina University Phone: (252) 328-1239 Fax: (252) 328-1243

E-mail: hurshd@mail.ecu.edu

1903 East 8th St. Greenville, NC 27858

#### Jacobson, Lynnea

Jacksonville Public Library (FL) Phone: (904) 928-3575 E-mail: jacobson@coj.net

Apt. 824

10010 Skinner Lake Dr. Jacksonville, FL 32246

#### Jaffe, Lynne C.

At Your Service: Library Contract Cataloging

Phone: (601) 853-7432

E-mail: at\_your\_service@bellsouth.net

143 Woodland Hills Blvd. Madison, MS 39110

#### Jeffrey, Cathy

Clayton College & State University

Phone: (770) 961-3675 Fax: (770) 961-3712

E-mail: CathyJeffrey@mail.clayton.edu Clayton College & State Univ. Lib.

P. O. Box 285

Morrow, GA 30260

#### Johnson, Greg

University of Mississippi

Phone: (662) 915-7753 Fax: (662) 915-5734

E-mail: gj1@olemiss.edu

707D McLarty Rd.

Oxford, MS 38655-4527

#### Kamtman, Leslie E.

N.C. School of the Arts

Phone: (336) 770-1395 Fax: (336) 770-3271

E-mail: kamtml@ncarts.edu

29 Gloria Ave.

Winston-Salem, NC 27127

#### Kaus, Margaret

University of Tennessee-Knoxville

Phone: (865) 539-2977 Fax: (865) 974-0564 E-mail: mkaus@utk.edu

George F. DeVine Music Library

301 Music Building 1741 Volunteer Blvd. University of Tennessee Knoxville, TN 37996-2600

#### **Kuyper-Rushing**, Lois

Louisiana State University Phone: (225) 578-4622

Fax: (225) 578-6825 E-mail: lkuyper@lsu.edu 202 Middleton Library

Louisiana State University Baton Rouge, LA 70803

#### Leach, Guy J.

Georgia State University Phone: (404) 463-9929 Fax: (404) 651-4315 1121 University Dr. Atlanta, GA 30306

#### Leach, Mark Alan

University of South Carolina

Phone: (803) 777-1425 Fax: (803) 777-1426

E-mail: leachm@gwm.sc.edu

913 Walters Ln. Columbia, SC 29209

#### Lemmon, Alfred E.

Historic New Orleans Collection

Phone: (504) 598-7124 Fax: (504) 598-7168 E-mail: AlfredL@hnoc.org 1935 Valence St.

New Orleans, LA 70115

#### Leonardi, Gene W.

North Carolina Central University

Phone: (919) 530-6220 Fax: (919) 560-7979

E-mail: gleonard@wpo.nccu.edu

6 Paradise Pl. Durham, NC 27705

#### Leslie, John

University of Mississippi Phone: (662) 915-5875 E-mail: jleslie@olemiss.edu J.D. Williams Library P.O. Box 1848 University, MS 38677

#### Lippy, Brooke

University of Central Arkansas E-mail: brookel@mail.uca.edu

#### Magers, Roy V.

Winthrop University (Retired) Phone: (803) 328-6995 Fax: (803) 328-6995 E-mail: ourcom1@aol.com 309 Pendleton St.

Rock Hill, SC 29730

#### Mantz, Stephen L.

Davidson College Phone: (704) 894-2721 Fax: (704) 894-2593

E-mail: stmantz@davidson.edu

116 Bost St.

Statesville, NC 28677

#### Martin, Heather

University of Alabama-Birmingham

Phone: (205) 934-6364 Fax: (205) 975-6230 E-mail: hmartin@uab.edu

Apt. A

2241 Little Valley Rd. Birmingham, AL 35216

#### McCall, Leslie C.

Wake Forest University Phone: (336) 758-5474 Fax: (336) 758-8831 E-mail: mccalllc@wfu.edu 561 Sherwood Hills Dr. Winston-Salem, NC 27104

#### McDaniel, Jennifer L. (J. L.)

Winthrop University; University of South Carolina

Phone: (803) 323-2627

E-mail: mcdanielj@winthrop.edu

Apt. 201

804 Patriot Pkwy. Rock Hill, SC 29730

#### McGorman, Joan Colquhoun

Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary

Phone: (919) 761-2321 Fax: (919) 761-2150

E-mail: jmcgorman@sebts.edu

11517 Burberry Dr. Raleigh, NC 27614

#### Miller, Anthony G.

Atlanta-Fulton Public Library

Phone: (404) 730-1752 Fax: (404) 730-1757

E-mail: amiller@af.public.lib.ga.us

792 Ridgeview Dr. SW Lilburn, GA 30047-2270

#### Miller, Margaret R.

New World School of the Arts

Phone: (305) 237-3616 Fax: (305) 237-3512

E-mail: MargaretRMiller@juno.com

#### Nakarai, Charles FT.

Phone: (919) 383-4259 2312 Anthony Dr. Durham, NC 27705-2302

#### Neal, Anna

University of Memphis Phone: (901) 678-2330 Fax: (901) 678-3096

E-mail: abneal@dewey.lib.memphis.edu

Music Library Dept. Of Music University of Memphis Memphis, TN 38152

#### Orr, N. Lee

Georgia State University Phone: (404) 651-7251 E-mail: leeorr@gsu.edu P.O. Box 4097 School of Music Georgia State University

Georgia State University Atlanta, GA 30302-4097

#### Ottervik, Jennifer

University of South Carolina Phone: (803) 777-5425

Fax: 8037771426

E-mail: ottervikj@gwm.sc.edu

3130 Quitman St. Columbia, SC 29204

#### Owings, Mary A.

University of South Carolina Phone: (803) 777-2425 E-mail: mary@gwm.sc.edu P.O. Box 3767 Greenville, SC 29608

#### Page-Rivest, John G.

Shorter College Phone: (706) 233-7296 E-mail: jrivest@hotmail.com 436 Mary Mac Rd. SW Cave Spring, GA 30124-3140

#### Pellegrino, Catherine

University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

Phone: (919) 966-1113

E-mail: cpellegr@email.unc.edu

3319 Clark Ave. Raleigh, NC 27607

#### Potter, Susan M.

E-mail: smpotter@earthlink.net

#304

5665 40th Ave. North St. Petersburg, FL 33709

#### Richardson, Lee M.

University of North Florida Phone: (904) 620-1503 Fax: (904) 620-1345 E-mail: lrichard@unf.edu Thomas G. Carpenter Library University of North Florida 4567 St. Johns Bluff Rd. South Jacksonville, FL 32224-2645

#### Ringwood, Alan R.

University of South Carolina Phone: (803) 777-2948 Fax: (803) 777-1426

E-mail: Arringwoo@gwm.sc.edu

11 Holten Ct. Irmo, SC 29063

#### Rogers, Jason M.

University of North Carolina-Greensboro

Phone: (336) 784-9772

E-mail: MingaNC@yahoo.com 260-I Village Creek Circle Winston Salem, NC 27104

#### Rubin, Marty

The Audio Buff Co., Inc. (Ret.ired)

Phone: (480) 657-7725 Fax: (480) 657-7725

E-mail: martyrubin@peoplepc.com

#1013

9555 E. Raintree Dr. Scottsdale, AZ 85260

#### Schlesinger, Scott

**Duke University** 

E-mail: scottschles@hotmail.com

2836 Chapel Hill Rd. Durham, NC 27707

#### Schultz, Lois

Duke University Phone: (919) 660-5896 E-mail: lois@duke.edu 5504 Woodberry Rd. Durham, NC 27707

#### **Sherwood, Mary Frances**

McNeese State University Phone: (337) 475-5027 Fax: (337) 475-5028

E-mail: sherwood@mail.mcneese.edu

P.O. Box 92175 Dept. of Music Lake Charles, LA 70609-2175

#### Shetuni, Spiro J.

University of Miami Phone: (305) 284-2429 Fax: (305) 284-1049

E-mail: sshetuni@miami.edu

Pick Music Library University of Miami P.O. Box 248165 Coral Gables, FL 33124

#### Shires, Jill

University of North Carolina-Chapel HIll

Phone: (919) 962-9709 Fax: (919) 962-4450

E-mail: jill\_shires@unc.edu

Unit 83

250 S. Estes Dr.

Chapel Hill, NC 27514-7000

#### Steinhaus, Diane L.

University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

Phone: (919) 966-1113 Fax: (919) 843-0418

E-mail: diane\_steinhaus@unc.edu

#### Thompson, Jeannette Cook

Tulane University Phone: (504) 865-5696 Fax: (504) 865-6773

E-mail: jeannett@tulane.edu

4411 Iberville

New Orleans, LA 70119

#### Vandermeer, Philip

University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill

Phone: (919) 966-1113 Fax: (919) 843-0418

E-mail: vanderme@email.unc.edu 105-128 Timber Hollow Ct. Chapel Hill, NC 27514

#### Walden, Carolyn

University of Alabama-Birmingham

Phone: (205) 934-0633 Fax: (205) 975-6230 E-mail: cwalden@uab.edu Mervyn H. Sterne Library SL 142 Univ. Of Alabama At Birmingham Birmingham, AL 35294-0014

#### Walden, Glenn

Louisiana State University Phone: (225) 578-2900 Fax: (225) 578-6535 E-mail: gwalden@lsu.edu LSU Libraries Baton Rouge, LA 70803

#### Waterman, Tracy M.

6128 Greely Blvd. Springfield, VA 22152

#### Watson, Shannon

Jacksonville Public Library Phone: (904) 630-2403 E-mail: swatson@coj.net Apt. 1309 3500 University Blvd. North Jacksonville, FL 32277

#### Watts, Shirley Marie

Vanderbilt University (Retired) Phone: (615) 298-3998

E-mail: shirleymwatts@aol.com

1004 St. Andrews Pl. Nashville, TN 37204-4100

#### Weisbrod, Elizabeth J.

Auburn University Phone: (334) 844-1723 Fax: (334) 844-1753

E-mail: weisbel@auburn.edu

136 N. Ryan St. Auburn, AL 36830

#### Wells, Paul F.

Center for Popular Music, Middle Tennessee State University

Phone: (615) 898-2449 Fax: (615) 898-5829

E-mail: PFWELLS@MTSU.EDU

Box 41

Middle Tennessee State University

Murfreesboro, TN 37130

#### Whisler, Laurel A.

Furman University Phone: (864) 294-3797

E-mail: Laurel. Whisler@furman.edu

152 Keowee Ln. Pickens, SC 29671

#### Wujick, Dennis S.

Memphis Shelby County Public Library and Information

Center

Phone: (901) 415-2815 Fax: (901) 323-7275

E-mail: Wujcikd@Memphis.lib.tn.us

#101

45 N. Belvedere

Memphis, TN 38104-2517

#### Yust, Laura N.

University of Tennessee-Knoxville

Phone: (423) 574-7582 Fax: (423) 574-9888 E-mail: lyust@utk.edu 110 Paine Ln.

Oak Ridge, TN 37830-7511

#### Zavac, Nancy

University of Miami Phone: (305) 284-2429 Fax: (305) 284-1041 E-mail: nzavac@miami.edu

Apt. L-19 4708 SW 67 Ave. Miami, FL 33155

#### **Institutional Members**

#### **Mercer University**

Jack Tarver Library 1300 Edgewood Ave. Macon, GA 31207-0001

**Davidson College** 

Music Library P.O. Box 7200 Davidson, NC 28035-7200

#### **Naxos Music Library**

c/o Heather Buettner Suite 509 416 Mary Lindsay Polk Dr. Franklin, TN 37067

#### **SUNY-Buffalo**

CTS–Serials Dept. Lockwood Library Bld. Buffalo, NY 14260

#### **University of Kentucky**

Fine Arts Library–Music 1ADM2164 500 S. Limestone Lexington, KY 40506-0003

#### University of Mobile

J.L. Bedsole Library University of Mobile Mobile, AL 36663-0220

#### **New Members**

*Mary Rose Adkins* is Assistant Professor and Cataloging/Database Management Librarian at Dacus Library, Winthrop University. She is responsible for authority control for all collections, and she catalogs special collections, focusing primarily on the music collection in the Music Library. She is also involved with cataloging the digital collections of the archives department and the Small Business Development Center. She has taught piano for over 30 years, and is nationally certified with MTNA. She is a former church music director and liturgist and directed adult and children's choirs and handbell choirs. She has been at Winthrop for nearly 4 years.

*Kirstin Dougan* received her B.M. in Viola Performance, *cum laude*, from Lawrence University in Appleton, Wisconsin. She went on to earn an M.M. in Viola Performance from Ball State University in Muncie, Indiana, where she was inducted into Pi Kappa Lambda. In 2001 she earned her M.L.S. from the University of Wisconsin–Madison, and was inducted into Beta Phi Mu. After graduating from UW–Madison she was a metadata librarian in their digital library group. Since June of 2003 she has been the Public Services Librarian at Duke University's Music Library, where she is responsible for reference, instruction and outreach, selection of visual media, and overseeing the daily operation of the Music Library and Media Center. She was recently invited to serve on the Statistics Subcommittee of MLA and is also a member of ALA, ACRL, and Sigma Alpha Iota.

*Ana Dubnjakovic* is a native of Croatia and holds two degrees in composition. She is currently enrolled in the library school at Louisiana State University and expects to graduate in August 2004.

*Greg Johnson* is Curator of the Blues Archive in the Department of Archives and Special Collections at the University of Mississippi. Greg holds a M.L.I.S. as well as a B.M. in History and Literature from the University of Southern Mississippi. When he's not studying the blues, he and his wife Dasha perform traditional Irish dance music.

John Leslie is beginning his second year of professional service as Assistant Professor and Catalog Librarian at the University of Mississippi. His musical training began with piano and guitar lessons at an early age, continuing through the B.M. degree in music theory at Furman University. John took his library degree at the University of Tennessee in Knoxville. In his free time, he enjoys gardening and cooking, baseball and college football, and eighteenth-century literature.

Susan Potter is currently living in Florida, the Sunshine State, where she just received a library science degree from the University of South Florida. Currently she is working in the St. Petersburg College Libraries, and hopes to find herself more connected to the Music Library profession shortly. Her music degrees are from the University of Connecticut, the University of Vermont, and Temple University, and she has taught music in Massachusetts, Illinois, Minnesota, Pennsylvania, New Jersey, California and Ohio at a variety of post-secondary institutions.

*Jason M. Rogers* is presently working on his M.L.I.S. at the Uuniversity of North Carolina–Greensboro. He received his high school diploma and B.M. degree in horn performance from the North Carolina School of the Arts, and he has completed some graduate work in Music Performance and Music History at Ohio University. A resident of Winston-Salem, he currently works as a bookkeeper in a local retail store in Greensboro while completing his library studies.

#### Interview

Continued from page 4

I think we all had ideas and aspirations on what we could accomplish. And suddenly all that was on the back burner and we were thrust into an unexpected and ongoing chain of events. During the early 1990s I had been a part of moving the MLA Fund into much more aggressive investments, and the Fund grew beautifully during the amazing bull market of that decade. And so I remember coming to the Board wanting to see effective ways that MLA could begin to use its MLA Fund. Instead, it was used—again and again—to bail MLA out, and while that is also a reason the Fund is so important, it did mean that any other use of it was postponed. Which has remained the case, a theme I spoke up on at the "town meeting" on strategic financial planning in Washington this year. I think it is time to consider using the MLA Fund like an endowment and in ways that will broaden what MLA does. To put the Fund back in the spotlight, but for different reasons.

NH: You have served SEMLA in many important capacities, including Chair and until very recently, as Archivist. You're also a native-born Southerner. Your present interviewer, despite having lived here nearly eighteen years, is no sort of Southerner at all, having grown up more than 400 miles north of the Montana border in Alberta, Canada. (The Deep South for me was, for the longest time, Calgary.) Yet I would have to say that SEMLA, for all the present diversity of its membership, has many distinctly—and for me, al-

most without exception desirable—Southern qualities that extend well beyond our noted attention to regional musics at our conferences: we're passionate; we're sometimes quirky, occasionally even eccentric; we regularly treat one another as kin before we approach the more mundane relationships we have as professional colleagues; and there's a certain graciousness and an indirect quality to our group approach to the rest of MLA and its business affairs that seems ever so slightly old-world in nature compared to that perhaps exercised by other chapters. Do you agree with my foreigner's impressions to any extent? How "Southern" (with a capital S) is SEMLA? And if it isn't anything particularly Southern that characterizes us, what is it, and what has made SEMLA special for you?

**RC:** SEMLA has been special for me because of the quality of its membership, a quality that goes without saying for anyone who has attended meetings or looked at the record of what its members have achieved. But I don't think the levels of achievement can be directly attributed to our "Southernness," as if there's something in our blood that makes us superior! Still, I think you are absolutely right, the South's tradition of hospitality, personal warmth, openness, and avoidance of excessive formality is alive

and well in SEMLA, and that environment permeates our gatherings and the wonderful interactions among our membership. It encourages people to open up—to grow—and that's what has happened both with individuals and collectively.

**NH:** Do you see any long-term threats to MLA and its constituent chapters that we should be planning for now? And the obverse: what opportunities and promise does the future hold for us?

**RC:** I think the long-term threats to MLA are the threats to our culture. Music librarianship exists to serve our culture and to make it accessible and alive for anyone and everyone. Damage to the integrity and higher values of our culture can undermine what MLA is and does.

It is our challenge to find rewarding music wherever it may be and then to protect it, preserve it, and allow and encourage it to enter people's lives. That challenge is a tremendous opportunity for all of us.

As for future opportunities and promise, given this context I don't think MLA and music libraries have ever been more important. I sometimes feel we are like Medieval monks and nuns in doing what we can to preserve the best qualities of our culture and pass them on to future generations. Of course I do not mean here that we must focus on classical (vs. popular) music—there are artistic glories throughout our culture. The bottom line of music's importance is its power, more than with any other art, to lift us out of the ordinary. It is our challenge to find rewarding music wherever it may be and then to protect

it, preserve it, and allow and encourage it to enter people's lives. That challenge is a tremendous opportunity for all of us.

**NH:** What are the most marked changes (for good or for bad) that you've seen in SEMLA during your time as a member? In MLA?

RC: My answer is the same for both SEMLA and MLA. While we may not be batting a thousand, the changes for the good vastly overwhelm anything counterproductive. I've been fortunate throughout my career to blend librarianship with teaching in music departments, so I've been on both sides of the fence. And I'm here to tell you that the quality, dedication, and spirit of music librarians is overwhelming. We're a breed that rises to the occasion and comes up with means to accomplish what needs doing. I am so pleased to see this quality in younger members of SEMLA and MLA, and the task for them and for our associations will remain a willingness and commitment to change as our culture changes, to do what needs doing.

**NH:** You've described yourself to me, in your typically self-disparaging manner, as a cynic. Yet few of us know anyone within

Continued on next page

SEMLA or MLA who has appeared more outwardly passionate about music librarianship, its goals, and its future. Perhaps a better description of you might be a "slightly-despairing optimist"?

**RC:** If I told you I was a cynic, I was misusing the word. A cynic is someone who attributes all actions to selfish motives, and that's not me. But that said, we all know instances where cynicism is appropriate, and we were probably talking about one of those. It almost certainly wasn't talk about music librarianship, in which cynicism would have no place. It's admittedly true that my staff has frequently commented on my walking around the music library and unconsciously but quite audibly sighing. Yet I think that while it is important to recognize, lament, and combat things that hold us back, it's also absolutely essential that we maintain ongoing focus on the extraordinary wealth of positive aspects in our music and our profession.

**NH:** What do you want to say to us in parting, Robert, as opposed to all this quasi-journalistic hoo-ha to which I've been forcing you to respond?

**RC:** It's a sad and beautiful world. We are so fortunate to be in a profession that deals with this fact, and we are incredibly fortunate to have each other as colleagues and allies. At our Washington SEMLA meeting I stammered out some thanks to the membership for all that these people have given me, and that's equally true for the MLA membership. I feel blessed that you have come into my life, and I know that without exception, I have left every SEMLA and MLA meeting that I ever attended with the feeling that I was a better person, that somehow a part of each of you rubbed off on me. There is no way I can express adequate gratefulness for that.

#### 2004 Election

#### Call for Nominations

The SEMLA Nominating Committee is soliciting nominations for two offices: Member-At-Large and Vice Chair/Chair Elect. Descriptions of both offices are available on the SEMLA Web site: http://jpl.coj.net/semla/bylaws.html.

Of particular interest for this election is the fact that Vice Chair/Chair Elect will be in office leading up to and during the MLA meeting in Memphis in 2006, so it would be advantageous if nominees for this position have knowledge of MLA procedures, budgeting practices, and other similar information.

Please send your nominations to any member of the nominating committee:

Laurel Whisler (Chair)
Furman University
laurel whisler@furman.edu

Lois Kuyper-Rushing Louisiana State University lkuyper@lsu.edu

Alan Ringwood University of South Carolina arringwo@gwm.sc.edu

Biographies of the candidates, ballots, and voting procedures will appear in the August issue of *Breve Notes*. Election winners will be announced at the conclusion of the business meeting in October.

#### 2004 SEMLA Meeting

### Call for Papers

Preparations for SEMLA 2004 are under way. This year's meeting will be hosted by Emory University in Atlanta, Georgia, October 7-9. The Holiday Inn Select in downtown Decatur will be our conference hotel, offering an \$89 single/double room rate.

Joyce Clinkscales (Emory University), Dennis Clark (Vanderbilt University), the local arrangements committee, and Program Chair Lenny Bertrand (Tulane University) are currently organizing programming for the conference. Papers, presentation ideas, and program suggestions are welcome and encouraged. You are part of what makes SEMLA vibrant, vital, informative, and fun. We look forward to hearing from you.

Leonard Bertrand Tulane University (504) 862-8644 lennyb@tulane.edu

Joyce Clinkscales Emory University (404) 727-1066 libjm01@emory.edu

Dennis Clark Vanderbilt University (615) 322-5227 clark@library.vanderbilt.edu

# SEMLA Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association Membership Application Form

Name:

E-Mail Address:

Institutional Affiliation

Preferred Mailing Address

Street Address: City, State, Zip:

Work Phone:

Fax:

Are you currently a member of the national Music Library Association? Yes No

Membership categories:

Personal \$5.00 Student \$2.00 Institutional \$5.00

Please make your check payable to the Southeast Chapter of the Music Library Association and mail it with this form to:

David Hursh Music Library Fletcher Music Center East Carolina University Greenville, NC 27858-4353

-------